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Town of North Topsail Beach
Planning Board Regular Meeting

Thursday, June 12, 2025, at 6:00 PM
Town Hall - 2008 Loggerhead Court, North Topsail Beach, NC 28460

(910) 328-1349 | www.northtopsailbeachnc.gov

Present: Susan Meyer - Chair, Fred Fontana - Vice Chair, Teri Ward, Keith Wilkerson, Jan Bellamy
Absent: Charles "Rusty" Walker - Alternate

CALL TO ORDER
Chair Meyer called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m.

ADOPTION OF AGENDA
Vice Chair Fontana made a motion to adopt the agenda. Ms. Ward seconded the motion. The
motion passed unanimously, 5-0.

APPROVAL OF APRIL 10, 2025, REGULAR MEETING MINUTES
Ms. Ward made a motion to adopt the minutes from the April 10*" Regular Meeting. Ms.
Bellamy seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously, 5-0.

PUBLIC COMMENT
None.

NEW BUSINESS
A. SUP25-000001 Osprey-Crystal Shores Golf Cart Beach Parking (David Dalsimer)
Planning Director Hill presented the staff report.
Mr. David Dalsimer, President of the Crystal Shores HOA explained that their goal was public
safety for their members to access the beach on golf carts and bicycles. He explained it would be
from private property to private property and not cause very much traffic nor burden the Town’s
public safety staff. The gravel parking area would be maintained by a landscaper, with weed
control and trash pickup. Mr. Dalsimer answered questions from the Planning Board, including:
e Parking permits would not apply, as the parking would be defined, private, and self-policed.
o The placement of the crosswalk would be from a gravel area to a gravel area across New
River Inlet Road.
o Members would access the beach from the parking area directly, walking around the
secondary berm to a beach access built over the primary berm.
e Members would not travel the multi-use path.
The HOA had requested that the DOT install a crosswalk traversing New River Inlet Road.
e The entrance to the parking area would be too narrow for a car, defined by posts and rope,
and display signs designating the area as private property with rules.
e Because the area would be posted as private, the HOA would be authorized to contact
North Topsail Beach Police to remove violators.

Ms. Ward made a motion to approve SUP25-000001 as staff has written that it is compatible
with the comprehensive plan. Mr. Wilkerson seconded the motion. The motion passed
unanimously, 5-0.



B. SUP25-000002 Modification to CUP-10-0001 Palm Tree Market/Tiki Bar (Chris Carrigan)

Planning Director Hill presented the staff report, explaining that the applicant wanted to keep the
existing structures, particularly the two decks with tables and chairs, add additional parking, work
with the town, and find a noise buffer solution. The applicant requested modification to the
conditional use permit to bring the site into compliance to acquire a new ABC permit.

Ms. Ward requested clarification on what the Planning Board was considering and asked for a site
plan.

Planning Director Hill explained that the decks were installed without permits or a reevaluation of
the parking requirements.

Attorney Payson explained that the Planning Board was to initially review the application, consider
consistency with the CAMA Land Use Plan, and provide written comments to the Board of
Aldermen in the Staff Report. The Board of Aldermen are the final granting authority under the
ordinance.

Vice Chair Fontana requested a parking site plan, asked how food trucks would impact the
required parking, and how many EV Charging Stations were installed.

Planning Director Hill explained there was no parking site plan, but she believed there was enough
room to identify parking spaces. A driveway permit would not be required as the parking lot was
installed decades ago. She estimated that the site would need sixteen parking spaces, and
temporary food trucks would not impact the parking requirements. She identified two handicapped
ramps, one on either side of the Tiki Mart, 2 EV charging stations, and a mobile trailer placed on
the site for use as a sound stage for bands. Ms. Hill stated that the applicant indicated his desire to
work with the Town to minimize noise complaints.

Planning Director Hill offered several hypothetical solutions to the Planning Board.

Ms. Ward asked for clarification, stating concern for making a recommendation on potential
scenarios.

Vice Chair Fontana agreed, stating his concern for the applicant to make corrections to come into
compliance without a clear plan. He said that before approving, he would like to see plans showing
proposed changes to become compliant in parking and other issues.

Ms. Bellamy asked if the business would be in a bind operating without the sixteen parking spaces
while awaiting a review from the Planning Board.

Planning Director Hill welcomed the applicant to place gravel and landscape timbers to correct the
required parking shortfall. She noted her desire to not hold up the applicant if they were willing to
work with the Town to come into compliance. She asked Attorney Payson for guidance for the
Board without a concrete plan, offering several more hypothetical solutions.

Attorney Payson expressed concern over the lack of a substantive proposal to appear before the
Board of Aldermen. He stated he sensed the Planning Board’s stance was dependent on what the
applicant wanted to try to do to come into compliance. Those decisions and determinations would
have to be made by the time the application reached the granting authority, which is the Board of
Aldermen. He stated it was up to the Planning Board whether they wanted to agree to move it
forward with some recommendations on which direction they would advise the applicant to go, but
ultimately it was up to the applicant to determine what he wants to do.

Chair Meyer noted that the applicant needed to capitalize on the peak business season. She
asked for a timeframe that he would need to be in compliance.

Planning Director Hill explained that any modifications to the approved development plan must be
approved by the Board of Aldermen.

Vice Chair Fontana asked if the Planning Board deferred action until the applicant provided more
information, could the business continue to operate, adding that he did not feel comfortable
approving the application without more assurances.

Mr. Wilkerson asked for more background information.

Mr. Chris Carrigan provided information about purchasing the business as an ice cream store, and
the progression of the business since. He asked the Planning Board what he was allowed to do.



VL.

VIL.

There was discussion between Planning Director Hill, the Planning Board, and the applicant, Chris
Carrigan.

Ms. Ward asked the applicant to propose specific changes with a site plan for clarification and
return next month.

Attorney Payson identified that the Planning Board was struggling without the memorialization of
proposed changes in a plan document, which would be required to go before the Board of
Aldermen as the granting authority. He stated that he would advise the Board of Aldermen that
there was not enough information at this point.

Vice Chair Fontana agreed, asking if they needed to make a motion to defer the item until more
information was provided.

Planning Director Hill asked for a five-minute recess.

Chair Meyer granted the recess at 7:08 p.m.
Chair Meyer called the meeting back to order at 7:15 p.m.

Mr. Carrigan expressed his desire to work with the Planning Board to come into compliance. He
offered to remove walls, add parking areas, beautify, remove the trailer, turn off the music by ten
o’clock, and put up a sound barrier behind it. He said that he would like to keep the decks and
requested some time.

Mr. Elmon Anders, of 136 Sea Gull Ln addressed the Planning Board. He expressed concern over
the amplified noise from live music at the Tiki Bar. Mr. Anders expressed support for any proposed
beautification of the Tiki Bar. He stated that according to the North Topsail Beach Police
Department, the Tiki Bar has received ten noise citations in the past eighteen months, with a total
of four thousand dollars in fines. Mr. Anders explained that a string of lights was installed facing the
back of the houses behind the bar, and that corn-hole boards were moved to the rear property line.
He expressed his desire to come to a compromise where the bar can exist with the neighborhood.

Chair Meyer asked Attorney Payson for guidance on the Planning Board’s recommendation.

Attorney Payson explained that the ordinance stated the Planning Board must conduct a review,
and one could argue that it did or did not constitute a review.

Vice Chair Fontana made a motion that this request for a conditional use permit be deferred
until such time that the applicant can prove that he will be in compliance or can prove to the
Planning Board that he is in compliance at this time but is free to present his plans to the
Board of Aldermen for their approval on July second. Ms. Ward seconded the motion. The
motion passed unanimously, 5-0.

DISCUSSION
None.

ADJOURNMENT
Ms. Ward made a motion to adjourn. Ms. Bellamy seconded the motion. The motion passed
unanimously, 5-0.

The Planning Board meeting adjourned at 7:27 p.m.

APPROVED CERTIFIED
This 10" day of July, 2025 This 10" day of July, 2025

Susan, Meyer, Chair Kate Winzler, Clerk to the Planning Board



